SPRINGBOARD

Atari

The Newsroom®





READ THIS FIRST

To run The Newsroom you need an Atari 800XL, 65XE, or 130XE computer including:

One disk drive (Atari 1050 or compatible) Dot-matrix printer

Optional equipment includes:

A joystick A second disk drive

WARNING: DO NOT COPY THE NEWSROOM MASTER PROGRAM OR CLIP ART DISK. These disks are copy protected. Attempting to copy these disks could damage them. Backup disks are available directly from Springboard Software; see the Backup Order form included in this package.

© 1988, Springboard Software, Inc.

Springboard Software, Inc. 7808 Creekridge Circle Minneapolis, MN 55435

This manual and the software it describes may not be reproduced in whole or in part, in any form whatsoever without the written permission of Springboard Software Inc.

Springboard grants the original registered purchaser the right to modify and incorporate The Newsroom Clip Art images into printed documents. When using The Newsroom Clip Art images in printed books, newsletters or documents you must list the following Springboard copyright notice:

Images used in this publication were created using the Clip Art included in The Newsroom[®] software program. The Newsroom[®] is a registered trademark of Springboard Software, Inc. © 1988, Springboard Software, Inc.

Atari $^{\ensuremath{\circledast}}$ is a registered trademark and 800XL, 130XE and 65XE are trademarks of Atari Corporation.

The Springboard Product Development team is lead by Mark Dunn, Vice President of Product Development.

Our programmers are Sean Callahan, Jon Clauson, Robert Eyestone, Scott McSpadden and Robert Mueffelmann.

Our artists are Robert Cavey, Karen Christiansen and Jerry Cratsenberg.

Hardware requirements

Hardware options

Warning

The Newsroom ®

User's Manual

Table of Contents

iv How To Use This Manual

1 Chapter 1: Introduction to The Newsroom

- 3 What can you do with The Newsroom?
- 4 The elements of a newspaper
- 5 Icons
- 5 The cursor

7 Chapter 2: Getting Started

- 8 Chapter overview
- 9 Starting The Newsroom
- 10 Exiting from The Newsroom
- 11 Managing data files

15 Chapter 3: The Banner

- 16 Banner icons
- 17 What is a banner?
- 18 Overview: How do you create a banner?
- 20 Put in clip art
- 23 Modify clip art or create your own artwork
- 28 Enter text
- 29 Save the banner
- 29 Converting a picture
- 30 Initializing a data disk
- 30 Loading a banner

31 Chapter 4: The Photo Lab

- 32 Photo Lab icons
- 33 What is a photo?
- 34 Overview: How do you make a photo?
- 36 Take the snapshot
- 37 Save the photo
- 37 Converting a picture
- 38 Initializing a data disk
- 38 Loading a photo

Table of Contents

39 Chapter 5: The Copy Desk

- 40 Copy Desk icons
- 41 What is the Copy Desk?
- 42 Overview: How do you make a panel?
- 43 Put in a photo
- 44 Enter text
- 49 Save the panel
- 49 Initializing a data disk
- 50 Loading a panel

51 Chapter 6: Layout

- 52 What is the Layout area?
- 52 Overview: How do you lay out a page?
- 53 Select a page format
- 54 Select the files you want on the page
- 55 Save the layout

57 Chapter 7: The Press

- 58 What is the Press?
- 58 Overview: How do you print a file?
- 59 Specify your type of printer
- 60 Align the paper in your printer
- 61 Select the file to print
- 62 Problem solving

63 The Tutorial

81 Appendices

- 81 A: Creative and Organizational Tips
- 84 B: Clip Art Directory

95 Springboard License Agreement

How to Use this Manual

This manual is organized in the same fashion as The Newsroom itself. After a couple of preliminary chapters that explain some basic concepts and how to get The Newsroom up and running, there are five chapters describing the five parts of The Newsroom. Next comes a tutorial that teaches you how to create a sample newspaper. Finally, there are two appendices containing newspaper creation tips and illustrations of the clip art.

The first step for all users is to read the Introduction and Getting Started chapters.

Next, most users will want to read the chapters explaining the five parts of The Newsroom. As you read about The Banner, The Photo Lab, and the other areas, be sure to spend some time experimenting with The Newsroom's many powerful features. You'll find that The Newsroom is fun to use and easy to learn.

If you consider yourself at least fairly proficient with computers, you may choose to jump from Chapter 2, Getting Started, right to the Tutorial. The Tutorial's abbreviated instructions can be used as a shortcut method of learning the basics of The Newsroom. Then you can return to the earlier chapters to learn the advanced features. Those who have already completed the earlier chapters will find that the Tutorial provides an excellent review of the basic concepts of The Newsroom.

Chapter 1 Introduction



In this chapter you will learn...

- What you can do with The Newsroom
- The elements of a Newsroom newspaper
- What the Picture Menu is
- What icons are
- How to recognize and use the cursor

The Newsroom®

Design, Create and Print Out Your Very Own Newspaper.



Layout and print both letter and legal-sized newspapers.

The Newsroom was created for journalists of all ages and abilities. Experienced writers will find that it has the tools and flexibility to create stylish and sophisticated publications. Novices, young and old, will find The Newsroom a fascinating introduction into the world of journalism and newspapers.

With The Newsroom you can design, write, and illustrate a wide range of publications, including newspapers, newsletters, brochures, flyers, and forms. You can spread the news about your business, school, club, team, family, or neighborhood. Thousands of users already have created countless original publications with The Newsroom.

The Newsroom enables you to direct all the activities necessary to create a newspaper. This includes banner creation, photo production, copy writing, layout, and printing. There are four types of pages that can be made, each with a particular combination of panels and banner:



When you start up The Newsroom, the first thing you see is the Picture Menu. It shows each of the five departments. When you select one of the departments, the Picture Menu disappears and you advance to the selected department.

PRITUCIAR PRITUCIAR

What can you do with The Newsroom?

The elements of a newspaper

Banner	
Panel	Panel
Panel	Panel
Panel	Panel



The work area

The front page of a newspaper usually has an area at the top which contains the name of the newspaper in large type. Sometimes it contains additional information such as the name of the publisher, the date, a slogan, or a short note about a featured story. This area is called the banner or flag and is created in **The Banner** area of The Newsroom.

A front page also has panels, where text and photos appear. On inside pages, additional panels appear in the place of a banner. Photos are created in the **Photo Lab**, and then combined with text in **The Copy Desk** to make a panel. The page formats pictured on the previous page have box outlines around the panels and banners in order to help you understand their relative size and position. These box outlines do not appear when a page is printed out.

You arrange the panels on the page in **The Layout** area and then send the finished newspaper to a dot matrix printer in **The Press.**

The three newspaper creation areas—Banner, Photo Lab, and Copy Desk—contain a work area in which you enter the elements of your newspaper. The work area is the same relative size as the banner or panel that will appear on the printed page.



Each of the three creation areas also has a menu composed of picture symbols, called icons. Icons represent a specific function or tool that you may use in the work area. Sometimes, selecting an icon will reveal yet another set of options.

Several of the icons are common to all three work areas. For example, there is a garbage can icon, selected when you want to get rid of all the text and graphics on the screen. And there is a disk icon for when you want to save your work or load into the work area a previously saved file. In all there are 11 icons. The quick reference card provides an excellent overview of the icons available in each work area.

The Newsroom has a "smart" cursor that not only shows its location on the screen but also changes shape according to the function it can perform at any given time. The cursor takes on many different shapes; here are the most common ones:

- It may look like an arrow, pointing to an icon.
- It may take the shape of a hand, indicating that it is ready to pick up a piece of clip art.
- When you start to enter text, the cursor becomes a box that is the same size as the letters that will appear.

Except for entering text, almost all functions in The Newsroom are performed in two steps:

1. First, you must move the cursor so that it highlights or points to the option or object you want to work with.

If you have a joystick, you can use it to move the cursor anywhere on the screen. When you first start using The Newsroom, you will have to orient the device so that the motion of your hand corresponds to the cursor movement you expect.

If you don't have a joystick, you can move the cursor with the cursor control keys. Other cursor control keys are shown on the chart on the following page. Icons



The cursor



Move and Select

2. Next, you must "select" the option or object. This is done by pressing the selection button if you have a joystick, or with the [Select] key if you are using the keyboard.

The following table shows the keys used to control the cursor. (If you have a joystick, you can still use these keyboard keys.)

Function Key	Description
Select [Select]	Use this key to:
	Select an item from a menu or a list of options.
	Select the point where you want to start entering text or graphics.
	Pick up and drop a piece of clip art.
Large/ [control-S] Small Steps	Pressing [control-S] toggles cursor movement between large and small steps. Moving in small steps allows for precise positioning of clip art and photos.
Leap [control-L]	Pressing [control-L] makes the cursor Leap from the middle of the screen to the icon area and back again.
Audio [control-A]	As the cursor moves from one item to another on a menu or list of options, it makes a faint clicking sound. You can turn this sound off and on by pressing [control-A].

6 Introduction

Chapter 2 Getting Started



In this chapter you will learn ...

- How to start The Newsroom
- How to exit from The Newsroom
- How to manage data files
- What comes next

Chapter overview

This chapter contains the information you need to get The Newsroom up and running quickly and easily. The chapter is divided into three sections:

1 Starting The Newsroom

This section provides instructions for daily startup of The Newsroom and information on how to run The Newsroom on one and two disk drive systems.

2 Exiting from The Newsroom

This section explains how to leave The Newsroom and return to the computer's operating system.

3 Managing data files

This section explains the recommended procedure for storing and maintaining the files you create in The Newsroom.

8 Getting Started

1 Starting The Newsroom

- 1. Turn on the disk drive.
- 2. Insert The Newsroom Master Program disk into the drive and close the door.
- 3. Turn on the computer.
- 4. Turn on the monitor.

2 Exiting from The Newsroom

ŝ

When you complete a work session in The Newsroom, you will find it helpful to know how to get out and return to DOS. There's really nothing to it: all you have to do is select EXIT from the Picture Menu.

3 Managing data files

Data files are the files you create in The Newsroom. They must be stored on a data disk. Data files cannot be stored on the Master Program disk or on the Clip Art disk.

Before you start using The Newsroom, make sure that you have at least one floppy disk for storing your data files. In fact, you should have two disks so that you can make backup copies of the files you create. A backup disk is cheap but effective insurance against the accidental loss of valuable data. Refer to your Atari DOS manual for instructions on initializing a data disk.

There are four areas of The Newsroom in which data files are created:

The Banner, where you create banners.

The Photo Lab, where you create photos.

The Copy Desk, where you create panels by loading photos and entering text.

The Layout area, where you assemble banners and panels to create pages.

For easiest handling of all your data files, it is highly recommended that you save all the files comprising a page (banner, photos, panels, and page layout) on a single data disk.

Each of these areas includes a file save option, represented by the **disk icon** or a box with the word Save in it. When you have created a file that you want to keep for later use, you must save it before returning to the Picture Menu or working on another file. The Newsroom provides clear onscreen instructions that lead you through the save procedure.

Data disks may be initialized during The Newsroom's save procedure.

Saving data files



Save photo

Filenames When you save a data file you must give it a name. Data file names can be from one to six letters long. Do not use spaces or periods in a filename.

In The Newsroom, all data files have filename prefixes, but the prefixes are assigned by The Newsroom automatically. You cannot include a filename prefix when naming a Newsroom data file.

The Newsroom filename prefixes correspond to each type of data file. The prefixes are:

Prefix	Type of data file
BN	Banner
PH	Photo
PN	Panel
PG	Page

For example, a banner file named SPORTS would appear in your disk directory as BNSPORTS. Filename prefixes are never seen when you are working in The Newsroom, but they come in handy. Here's why:

When you are working in The Newsroom, only one type of filename is shown on the screen at any given time. For example, when you instruct The Newsroom to print a banner, the system displays a list of the names of the banners on the data disk; it does not display the names of photos, panels, or pages. This makes it impossible for you to confuse one type of file with another.

When you are working in Atari DOS, all the filenames in the specified disk or directory may be displayed. By looking at the filename prefixes, you can tell whether a file is a banner, a photo, a panel, or a page layout.

Layout Area Page PGEILENAME Banner Area Copy Desk Area Banner Panel PNEILENAME (optional) Photo Lab Area Photo Lab Area Photo Photo PHFILENAME PHFILENAME (optional) Getting Started 13

Perhaps the most important concept in managing data files is this:

SAVE ALL FILES FOR THE SAME PAGE ON THE SAME DISK.

By following this easy rule, you will save yourself from swapping disks or searching for files when it comes time to print a page.

The diagram below shows how the various data files combine to form a page layout.



Deleting data files from a disk must be done using Atari DOS utilities.

You are now armed with all the background information you need to start using The Newsroom. The next five chapters describe each of The Newsroom's departments. You should complete each chapter in sequence.

The best way to learn is to experiment with The Newsroom's features as you read about them. No matter what keys or buttons you press, you can't hurt either The Newsroom or your computer. Sit back, relax, and have fun. **Deleting files**

What comes next?

Organizing files



Chapter 3 The Banner



In this chapter you will learn...

- What a banner is
- How to recognize the Banner icons
- How to create a banner
- How to use clip art
- How to use graphics tools
 How to save and load a banner

The Banner Icons

To select an icon, move the arrow next to it and press the selection button on your joystick, or the [Select] key.



The **clip art icon** accesses The Newsroom's collection of ready-to-use artwork. You can select only one piece of clip art at a time, but you can return to the clip art disk as often as you like. The banner may include as many as 30 pieces of clip art.



The **flip icon** causes the specified piece of clip art to flip from left to right, producing a mirror image of the original artwork. This icon appears only when there is a piece of clip art in the work area.



The **crayon icon** accesses the Graphics Tools Menu from which you can select a drawing pen, a predefined shape, or a fill pattern to enhance your banner. And if you make a mistake, you can use the eraser. The Graphics Tools Menu is also the place from which you select the font for the text you want in the banner.



The **magnifying glass icon** enables you to zoom in on a portion of the work area for detailed editing of the clip art and graphics you've put in the banner.



The **OOPS icon** cancels your most recent action in the work area. Thus, you can remove something added or restore something deleted.



The **garbage can icon** clears the work area. Any work done on the banner since it was last saved, is lost. As a safeguard against accidents, this icon must be selected twice in succession before it takes effect.



The **disk icon** is used to save the banner you've been working on, to load into the work area a previously saved banner, or to initialize (format) a data disk.



The **MENU icon** returns you to The Newsroom Picture Menu. If you have made any additions or changes to your banner, The Newsroom asks if you want to save your work before you exit. The banner is the space at the top of the first page of a newspaper. It contains information such as the name of the newspaper, the issue number, the date, the name of the organization producing the newspaper, and perhaps a slogan like "All The News That Fits We Print."

On those pages that you decide not to include a banner, The Newsroom puts two panels in the banner's place. An illustration of how The Newsroom lays out a page with and without a banner appears in the Introduction of this manual and on the quick reference card.

The Newsroom provides the tools you need to create a banner that's just right for your newspaper. As you can see in the illustration in the margin, there are three elements that make up a banner. The elements are:

Clip Art

The Newsroom comes with a disk containing more than 600 ready-to-use illustrations from which you may choose.

Graphics Tools

The banner can include lines, boxes, circles, fill patterns that fill in an enclosed area with a design, and your own freehand drawings. A special Graphics Tools Menu displays your options.

Text

The Newsroom has five type styles, or fonts, from which you may choose. The sample banner at the top of the page has sans serif fonts. Fonts are selected from the Graphics Tools Menu.

What is a banner?







Choose from five type styles or fonts.

Overview: How do you make a banner?

Banner creation is a four step procedure. Not all steps have to be followed for every banner; for example, you can create a banner that doesn't have any clip art. Brief descriptions of each of the four steps appear below; complete instructions appear on the following pages.

1 Put in clip art.

The Newsroom's clip art is a collection of pre-drawn illustrations stored on Disk 2, the Clip Art disk. The disk contains over 600 pieces of art, organized into categories and arranged on pages. The pages all have names that indicate the category of clip art they contain. For example, the page named "Birds 1" has clip art of six different birds from which you may choose.

When you access the clip art disk, you first select a page to display, then select the exact piece of clip art you want. Then you return to the work area and position the piece of art in the banner.

Appendix B has illustrations of all the clip art pages to help you find the exact piece of clip art you want.

2 Modify the clip art or add artwork of your own.

The Newsroom offers three features to help you customize the artwork in your banner:

The **flip** feature reverses the image of a piece of clip art. For example, a picture of a hand pointing to the right can be made to point to the left.

The crayon icon accesses the **Graphics Tools** Menu which offers tools for making lines, circles, and squares, and for creating your own freehand drawings. Other tools enable you to fill in parts of the banner with a variety of patterns, and to erase what you don't want.

For detailed editing, the **magnifying glass** zooms in on a portion of the banner. Using this feature, you can make small but significant changes to a piece of clip art or to art made with the graphics tools.

18 The Banner

3 Enter text.

The first step in entering text is to select a font from the Graphics Tools Menu. Then all you have to do is drop the cursor where you want the text to start, and type away! The Newsroom provides five fonts from which you may choose.

4 Save the banner.

Once you have finished creating the banner you must store it on a data disk. Then, in the Layout area, you can retrieve the banner and "paste it down" on the page.

Now that you have an overview of the entire process of creating a banner, you can proceed to the following pages for complete instructions.

Put in clip art

Go to the clip art disk



the Cancel box.

Select a page



When the clip art disk is activated, you see a list of the clip art page names. Each page contains several pieces of clip art. In addition to the page names, the list has two other items:

Select the clip art icon. If you haven't already done so, The

Newsroom asks you to insert a clip art disk into a disk drive. Put in the desired disk (side 1 or 2), then select the OK box. If you decide not to look at clip art after all, select

- New Disk, selected when you want to access the other side of the current disk or insert a different clip art disk.
- **Cancel**, if you want to return to the banner without selecting a piece of clip art.

There are more page names than can fit on the screen at one time. You can scroll the list to reveal the other page names by moving the cursor to the bottom of the screen and continuing to hold down the cursor key. Likewise, you can scroll back to the top of the list by moving the cursor to the top of the screen and continuing to hold down the cursor key.

When the cursor highlights the page name you want, select it. The Newsroom shows that page on the screen. To the left of the page are two options:

- Clip art icon, selected if you want to look at a different page.
- **Exit.** if you want to return to the banner without selecting a piece of clip art.



As you move the cursor from the list onto the page, the cursor takes the form of a hand. Move the hand to the piece of art you want and pick it up.

The Newsroom returns to the work area with a copy of the piece of clip art. The original always stays on the clip art disk. You can't see the cursor now, but it is carrying the piece of clip art.

Position the clip art precisely where you want it, then drop it at that location.

When you drop the piece of clip art, a second copy of it appears. This is a feature of The Newsroom that allows you to place several copies of the same piece of clip art into a banner. There is no limit to the number of copies you can make. When you have as many copies as you want (whether it be one or a dozen), move the piece of clip art to the icon area. The piece of clip art disappears, and you are free to select another icon.

Here are some tips for positioning clip art:

- If you are using the keyboard's cursor control keys you can use the [control-S] key to toggle between big and small cursor movement.
- If you move the piece of clip art off the left edge of the work area before dropping it, it disappears. Select the OOPS icon to make it reappear.
- You can position a piece of clip art entirely within the work area, or, if you want to use only a certain part, you can position the part that you *don't want* outside the work area. Only that part of the artwork that is inside the work area will appear when you print the banner.
- Some pieces of clip art are too big to fit entirely inside the banner area. These pieces of art do, however, fit in a panel, where they may appear as photos.

Select a piece of clip art

Position the clip art





	The flip icon flips a piece of clip art from left to right, producing a mirror image. When you select this option and move into the work area, the cursor becomes a hand; move the hand atop the piece of clip art you want to flip and select it. Then, if you want to move the piece of clip art, select it again and drop it in its desired location.
	The flip feature works only on original clip art; you cannot flip anything created with the graphics tools or modified with the magnifying glass. Therefore, if you want to flip a piece of clip art, do so <i>before</i> making any modifications to it.
	A rule of thumb in composing the appearance of the banner, or any artwork on a page, is to face the artwork inward. Thus, if you're using the chickadee clip art, you would probably want the bird to be looking in toward the center of the banner rather than staring off the page someplace.
Add other clip art	The time to put in additional pieces of clip art is before you make any modifications to the first piece. Select the clip art icon again and pick out another piece of art.
22	The Banner

2 Modify the clip art or create your own artwork

Before you make any additions or changes to the banner, make doubly sure that you have all the clip art you want, that it is exactly where you want it, and that it is facing the right way. Here's why:

Clip art is the only element of a banner that can be moved or flipped. Let's say you had a clip art hippopotamus in the banner, and filled it in with a fill pattern. If you were to move that clip art, the hippo would move but the fill pattern would stay right where it was.

Likewise, if you create your own piece of artwork, you can't move it somewhere else to make room for a piece of clip art.

The crayon icon opens up a whole world of modification and creation options. When you select it, the screen displays the Graphics Tools Menu.





From this menu you can select tools to ...

Add predefined lines, boxes, and circles Make your own drawings Erase part of the banner Fill in enclosed areas with various fill patterns Reposition your clip art Add text to the banner

Select a tool



You'll notice that one or two menu items have a small triangle in the upper left corner. The triangle indicates the active graphics tool. Notice also that one of the tools is blinking. The blinking indicates the cursor position. To select a graphics tool, first make it blink, then press the selection button or key.



Select the Exit box when you are ready to return to the work area. When you return, the tool you selected is active.

Each of the graphics tools is described on the following pages. If you prefer to know the rules before starting, read on. However, if you would rather learn how to use the graphics tools by experimentation, by all means go ahead. You can't hurt anything, and you'll certainly have a good time.

When using graphics tools, remember that you can toggle between large and small cursor movement by pressing [control-S]. The **Hand** enables you to pick up a piece of clip art and drop it at another location in the banner. Remember, though, that the hand does not pick up any changes you may have made to the clip art with the magnifying glass function or with any of the graphics tools. That's why it is so important to drop clip art exactly where you want it before you do any other work on the banner.

The six tools across the top of the page are used in conjunction with the ten pens below them. After you select something from the top row, be sure to select the pen you want to use. When you return to the work area, the cursor takes the shape and thickness of the selected pen.

The **Line** draws individual lines. Select the point at which you want the line to begin; as you move the cursor the line "rubberbands," always connecting the starting point to the cursor position. When the end point is where you want it, select again; the line will be drawn.

Lines draws a series of lines, the ending point of one being the starting point of the next.

For **Circles**, select the center point and watch it expand or contract as you move the cursor. Hit the selection key again when the circle is the size you want it.

To make a **Box**, first select a point for one corner. An outline of the box rubberbands as you move the cursor diagonally from the starting point. Select again when the box is the size you want it. The Box is used most frequently to "frame" part or all of the banner.















The **Draw** mode draws freehand, wherever you move the cursor. Select the beginning point and hold down the selection button or key while you move the cursor, then release it when you are done. The Draw function is a good one to use when you are trying out the various pen shapes and sizes.



You can use the Erase function to erase anything in the banner. Like the shapes and lines, the eraser is used in conjunction with one of the pens. For big erasures, choose a wide-tipped pen; for detailed work use a smaller pen.

To start erasing, move the cursor to the desired spot. Then hold down the selection key and move the cursor over the artwork you want to erase. It's a little tricky, because the eraser becomes invisible while you are using it. It helps to move in small steps. If you lose track of the eraser, release [Select] and the cursor will reappear.

Erasures can also be made with the magnifying glass feature, described on the following page.

Fill patterns are used to fill in enclosed areas with a pattern. After you have selected a fill pattern and returned to the work area, the cursor appears as a large crosshair (+). Move the center of the crosshair inside the area you want to fill, then hit the selection button or key. If you don't like the looks of the fill pattern, just OOPS it away. If you are reading about graphics tools for the first time, take some time now to become familiar with how to use them When you are done, leave some artwork in the work area so that you can learn how to use the magnifying glass, described on the following page.



Experiment!

The **magnifying glass** is a good tool for making detailed changes to a small area in the banner.

First, select the magnifying glass icon. Then, as you move into the work area, the cursor takes the shape of a small rectangle. This rectangle encloses the area that will be magnified. Move the rectangle over the area you want to change and select it.

The work area makes a rather drastic change in appearance. What you see is a checkerboard of black and white squares representing the part of the banner enclosed by the rectangle. This screen demonstrates that the banner is actually composed of hundreds of individual dots. In computer language, these dots are called pixels. The photographs in a newspaper are composed in the same fashion. (If you doubt this, try looking at a newspaper photo through a magnifying glass.)

A pixel that is turned on is black and will appear on a printed banner. A pixel that is turned off is the color displayed on your monitor (usually green, white, or amber) and will not appear on the printed page.

Notice the small box at the bottom of the screen. It shows the part of the work area that is being magnified. As you turn pixels on and off, the change is recorded in the small box.

You can move around the checkerboard anywhere you want, turning pixels on and off. For rapid change to several adjacent pixels, hold down the selection button or key while you move the cursor.

When you have finished making changes, select the Exit box to return to the work area with your changes intact, or select the Cancel box to undo all the changes you have made. (And if you select the wrong box by mistake, you can always OOPS!)



The procedure for adding text to a banner starts with selecting the crayon icon to access the Graphics Tools Menu. From there you can select one of five fonts. The fonts look like this:

> small Serif Small Sans Serif Large Serif Large Sans Serif Large English

When you select a font and return to the work area, the cursor takes the shape of a box the size of the chosen font. Select the spot where you want the text to start. That puts you into text mode, ready to type.

Here are the rules of text entry in the banner:

- The selection button or key is a toggle (on/off) switch. It changes between text mode and cursor mode. The cursor mode allows you to move to the place where you want the text to begin; the text mode allows you to enter text.
- The cursor moves one space to the right for each character you type.
- If you reach the right-hand border of the work area, and continue to type, the text will wrap around to the next line. The left margin will be the same as the starting point of the text.
- Pressing the [return] key moves the cursor down to the next line, below the starting point.
- You can correct a mistake by moving the cursor to the incorrect character and typing over it.

The text mode works the same in the Photo Lab. At the Copy Desk, however, The Newsroom has a much more sophisticated text editor.

28 The Banner

4 Save the banner

To save a banner is to store it on a data disk. You must do this if you intend to print the banner. Banner files must be saved on a data disk. Never save a data file on the Master Program disk.

It is not necessary to complete a banner before saving it. You can save a work in progress, then later retrieve it and finish working on it. Retrieving a banner is a process called loading and is explained on the following page.

The most important thing to remember when selecting the disk or directory on which to save a file is this:

All the files comprising a page of a newspaper should be saved on the same disk.

When you save a banner, The Newsroom requests a name for the file. The name should help you remember the contents of the banner. A name can have up to six letters.

For more information about data disks and filenames, see Chapter 2, Getting Started.

To save a banner, select the disk icon, then the save option. From there, the exact procedure depends on whether you have one or two disk drives. Whatever choices you make, The Newsroom always provides clear instructions for how to proceed. At every step of the way, there is a Cancel option to allow you to get out of the save procedure and return to the Banner work area.



Save banner

Initializing a data disk	This option is provided to make it easy to prepare a new data disk on which to save a file. When you select this option, the system initializes a disk just as if you had used the Atari DOS Format a Disk command.
Loading a banner	To load a banner is to bring into the work area a previously saved banner. You would load a banner to complete work on an unfinished banner, or to make changes to a banner.
Load banner	Like Save, the Load function is started by selecting the disk icon. Then, when you select the Load option, The Newsroom displays the names of the banners on the data disk and an option for changing to a different disk. When you find the banner you want, select it.
	In order to keep the changes you make to an existing banner, you must save it again. You can keep both versions of the banner by saving the changed version under a new name, or you can get rid of the original version by assigning its name to the new version.
Printing a banner	If you are eager to see what a banner looks like on the printed page, then you may turn to Chapter 7, The Press, and learn how to print a file.
Summary	The skills you have gained in this chapter—the use of clip art and graphics tools and the save and load functions—are used in other areas of The Newsroom. Here is a review of the information presented in this chapter:
	The banner is the area at the top of the first page of a newspaper where you put the newspaper name, the issue number and date, and the name of your organization.
	Clip art is a collection of ready-made illustrations, provided on a Newsroom Clip Art disk, that you can add to a banner.
	Graphics tools enable you to modify clip art, to create your own artwork, and to insert text.
	To save a banner is to store it on disk for later use, and to load a banner is to bring to the work area a previously saved banner so that you can make changes to it.
30	The Banner
Chapter 4 The Photo Lab



In this chapter you will learn...

- What the Photo Lab is
- How to recognize the Photo Lab icons
- How to compose a photo using clip art and graphics tools
- How to add a caption to a photo
- How to take a snapshot
- How to save and load photos

The Photo Lab Icons

To select an icon, move the arrow next to it and press the selection button on your joystick, or the [Select] key.



The **clip art icon** accesses The Newsroom's collection of artwork. You can select only one piece of clip art at a time, but you can return to the Clip Art disk as often as you like. A photo may include as many as 30 pieces of clip art.



The **flip icon** causes the specified piece of clip art to flip from left to right, producing a mirror image of the original.



The **crayon icon** accesses the Graphics Tools Menu from which you can select a drawing pen, predefined shapes, and fill patterns to enhance your photo. And if you make a mistake, you can select the eraser to correct it. The Graphics Tools Menu is also the place from which you select the font for a photo's caption.



The **magnifying glass icon** enables you to zoom in on a portion of the work area so that you can perform detailed editing on clip art and graphics.



The **OOPS icon** cancels your most recent action in the work area. Thus, you can remove something added or restore something deleted.



The **garbage can icon** clears the work area. Any work done on a photo since it was last saved, is lost. As a safeguard against accidents, this icon must be selected twice in succession before it takes effect.



The **camera icon** is used to define the borders of a photo and to "take a snapshot."



The **disk icon** is used to save the photo you've been working on, to load into the work area a previously saved photo, or to initialize a floppy disk.



The **MENU icon** returns you to The Newsroom Picture Menu.

A photo is a picture that appears in the main body of a newspaper. Photos can be used to illustrate a story, or they can stand by themselves.

As you can see from the illustration, a photo contains the same elements that are found in a banner—clip art, graphics, and text. Indeed, the process of creating a photo is almost the same as that of creating a banner.

Banners and photos may be similar in the way that they are created, but they are not interchangeable. A banner cannot be used as a photo, and a photo cannot be put into a banner.

Photos can be as small as you like, or they can be as large as a single panel. As with the Banner, the Photo Lab work area defines the amount of space you have to work with.

A finished photo is placed into a panel at the Copy Desk. Then, as you type in a story, the words automatically wrap around the photo. A completed panel is "pasted down" on the page in the Layout area. A photo cannot be transferred directly from the Photo Lab to the Layout area; it must first be pasted down in the Copy Desk as part of a panel.

The procedures for using clip art, graphics tools, and text are the same for photos as they are for banners. These procedures are explained in the Banner chapter and are not repeated in this chapter. If you have not completed the Banner chapter, you should do so before trying to learn about the Photo Lab.

What is a photo?



Overview: How do you make a photo?

Photo creation is a five step procedure. Steps 1, 2, 3, and 5 are the same as Steps 1-4 of banner creation. Only Step 4 of photo creation, Take the Snapshot, is unique to The Photo Lab. The steps are:

1 Put in clip art.

2 Modify the clip art or add artwork of your own.

3 Enter text.

Text used to describe a photo is commonly referred to as a caption. So that it will always remain together with its photo, a caption should be added in the Photo Lab instead of in the Copy Desk.

4 Take the snapshot.

In this step, you define that part of the work area that you want to include in the photo. This is comparable to composing a photo in a camera's viewfinder and then clicking the shutter.

5 Save the photo.

Once you have finished creating the photo, you must store it on a data disk. This process is comparable to developing your exposed film into a photograph. Then, at the Copy Desk, you can "paste down" the photo in a panel.

While the creation procedure for banners and photos is the same, there is one significant difference between banners and photos:

The Banner work area represents the banner of the printed newspaper—where you position things in the work area is where they will appear on the actual banner. The Photo Lab work area, however, does not represent any part of the finished page of a newspaper. The way you arrange the elements of a photo in the Photo Lab work area determines how the photo will look, but not where it will appear in a panel. You don't position a photo on the page until you get to the Copy Desk.

34 The Photo Lab

The first three steps in the creation of a photo are identical to the same steps used in creating a banner. Complete instructions appear in the Banner chapter.

If you are reading this chapter for the first time, take a moment now to put a piece of clip art into the work area. You'll need it to be able to learn how to take a snapshot.



4 Take the snapshot









To take a snapshot is to define the part of the work area that you want to include in a photo. Immediately after taking a snapshot, you must save the photo. Follow these steps to take a snapshot:

- 1. Select the camera icon.
- 2. Move the cursor to the work area. The cursor takes the shape of a crosshair (+). Position the cursor in one corner of the area that you want to include in the photo. Select that position and move the cursor diagonally to an opposite corner. A box takes shape, just as if you were using the box feature from the Graphics Tools Menu.

The box is used to "crop" the photo; that is, it defines that part of the work area that you want to be included in the photo. (The crop box does not appear when you print a photo; if you want a border around a photo, add one using the Box tool from the Graphics Tools Menu before you take the snapshot.)

Whatever is inside the crop box will be included in the photo; whatever is outside it will not. By positioning the box just where you want it, you can leave out of your photo some of the artwork in the work area, or you can include some blank space.

3. When the box encloses the part of the work area that you want in the photo, hit the selection button or key again. The cropped area will be inversed for a moment (appearing similar to a photographic negative), signifying that the snapshot has been taken.

Move the cursor back to the icon area. The crop box continues to flash, reminding you that you have not yet saved the photo. If the cropped area is not to your liking, select the camera icon again. This cancels the first cropping and lets you start over.

4. When you are happy with the area cropped, and the crop box is still flashing, select the disk icon to save the photo. If you were to select any other icon the snapshot would be lost and you would have to go back and crop the photo again. Remember, taking a snapshot does not save a photo to disk.

36 The Photo Lab

To save a photo is to store it on a data disk. You must do this if you intend to print the photo. Photo files must be saved on a data disk. Never save a data file on the Master Program disk.

It is not necessary to complete a photo before saving it. You can save a work in progress, then later retrieve it and finish working on it. Retrieving a photo is a process called loading and is explained on the following page.

The most important thing to remember when selecting the disk on which to save a file is this:

All the files comprising a page of a newspaper should be saved on the same disk.

When you save a photo, The Newsroom requests a name for the file. The name should help you remember the contents of the photo. A name can have up to six letters.

For more information about data disks and filenames, see Chapter 2, Getting Started.

To save a photo, select the disk icon, then the save option. From there, the exact procedure depends on whether you have one or two disk drives. Whatever choices you make, The Newsroom always provides clear instructions for how to proceed. At every step of the way, there is a Cancel option to allow you to get out of the save procedure and return to the Photo Lab work area.



Save photo

Initializing a data disk	This option is provided to make it easy to prepare a new data disk on which to save a file. When you select this option, the system initializes a disk just as if you had formatted a disk using Atari DOS utilities.
Loading a photo	To load a photo is to bring into the work area a previously saved photo. You would load a photo to complete work on an unfinished photo, or to make changes to a photo.
Load Photo	Like save, the Load function is started by selecting the disk icon. When you select the Load option, The Newsroom displays the names of the photos on the data disk and an option for changing to a different disk. When you find the photo you want, select it.
	In order to keep the changes you make to an existing photo, you must save it again. You can keep both versions of the photo by saving the changed version under a new name, or you can get rid of the original version by assigning its name to the new version.
Summary	Creating a photo in The Photo Lab is similar to taking a picture with a real camera:
	 First, you must compose a photo. Using a camera, this means finding something to take a picture of. In The Newsroom you use clip art and graphics tools. Next, you must crop the photo. With a real camera, you look through the viewfinder until you see what you want, and then click the shutter. In The Newsroom, you select the camera icon and create a box that encloses the part of the work area that you want to be in your photo. After you have taken a snapshot with a camera you must develop the film, either in your own darkroom or at a commercial photo processor. In The Newsroom all you do is select the disk icon and save the photo. A big advantage in The Newsroom is that if the photo doesn't turn out just right, you can change it. After you have taken a snapshot and saved the photo, you can paste it down in a panel at the Copy Desk. Remember, a photo must be put into a panel before it can be printed on a newspaper page.
38	The Photo Lab

Chapter 5 The Copy Desk



In this chapter you will learn ...

- What the Copy Desk is
 How to recognize the Copy Desk icons
 What a panel is
 How to put a photo into a panel

- How to enter text
- How to save and load a panel

Copy Desk Icons

To select an icon, move the arrow next to it and press the selection button on your joystick, or the [Select] key.



The **font icon** is used to select a style of type. The Copy Desk offers the same five fonts as the Graphics Tools Menu in the Banner and Photo Lab.

The **eraser icon** removes all text from the work area. As a safety precaution, it must be selected twice in succession.

The **OOPS icon** cancels your most recent action in the work area. Thus, you can remove something added or restore something deleted.



The **garbage can icon** clears the work area of all text and photos. Any work done in the panel since it was last saved, is lost. As a safeguard against accidents, this icon must be selected twice in succession before it takes effect.



The **disk icon** is used to save the panel you've been working on, to load into the work area a previously saved panel or photo, or to initialize a data disk.



The **MENU icon** returns you to The Newsroom Picture Menu. If you have made any additions or changes to your panel, The Newsroom asks if you want to save your work before you exit. The Copy Desk is the area where photos are "pasted down" and where stories are typed in.

The Copy Desk gets its name from the fact that, in newspaper lingo, written material is called "copy." In The Newsroom, however, "copy" is referred to as text, so as not to confuse it with the computer definition of copy, which is to duplicate something.

A panel is the area in the Copy Desk into which you place previously saved photos and enter text. All panels on a printed page are the same size. Each page has 6, 8, or 10 panels, depending on the length of the paper and the presence or absence of a banner.



The Copy Desk work area represents one panel. Each photo must be contained within a single panel, but a story may consume as many panels as you like. If you fill a panel with text before reaching the end of a story, you can save that panel and continue the story in another panel.

Panels may be created in any order; it is not necessary to create them in the sequence in which you expect them to appear in a newspaper. It is in the Layout work area that you specify where to put each panel on a page.

What is the Copy Desk?

What is a panel?



Overview: How do you make a panel?

When you include both text and a photo, creation of a panel is a three step procedure. However, a panel may consist entirely of a photo, or it may contain all text and no photo; in those cases, panel creation takes only two steps.

Put in a photo.

In this step you load a photo and drop it in the desired spot in the panel. If the spot you choose turns out poorly, it's easy to position it again, even after you have entered text.

2 Enter text.

The text editor in the Copy Desk is more powerful than the one used in the Banner and Photo Lab. One extra feature is the easy editing of existing text; you can insert more text without deleting what you've already entered, and you can move a block of text from one place to another anywhere in the panel. Another powerful feature is the automatic wrapping of text around a photo. If you move a photo after entering text, the text repositions itself.

3 Save the panel.

This step is identical to the save procedure in the Banner and Photo Lab areas.

Details of these three steps appear on the following pages.



Putting in a photo is the recommended first step because having the photo in the panel lets you see how much room is left for text. A panel may contain as many photos as you can fit into it. To make use of the most space possible, you should position a photo along the edges of a panel.

The procedure for loading a photo into a panel that already has text is explained under "Rearranging photos and text."

To load a photo, first select the disk icon. This icon also provides options for loading and saving panels, and for initializing a disk. Select the Load photo option: The Newsroom will display instructions for selecting the photo you want to load.

When you return to the work area, the cursor will be a box the size of the photo you are going to load. Move the box to the location in the panel where you want it to appear, and drop it there. The outline box is replaced by an image of the photo, and the cursor becomes a hand.

If you don't like the position of the photo, move the hand back onto the photo. Pick up the photo, move it, and drop it in a new location.

If you decide that you don't want the photo in the panel after all, pick it up and move it out of the work area. Should you *re-decide* that you really *do* want the photo in the panel, the OOPS icon is standing by.

If the photo you load is so small as to be almost not there at all, it means that you did not use the cropping box correctly when you took the snapshot. You will need to return to the Photo Lab and create the photo all over again.

Load the photo



Load photo

Position the photo





Select a font

The same five fonts that you've used in the Banner and the Photo Lab are also available in the Copy Desk. The fonts are:



Only one small font and one large font may be used in any given panel. In most cases, you'll want the headline to be in a large font and the body of the text to be in a small font.

A quick and powerful feature of the Copy Desk is the ability to change the style (but not the size) of text that has already been entered. For example, if you have entered some text in the small serif font, you can change it to small sans serif by selecting that font. Likewise, any large font can be changed to any other large font.

Text editing functions

In addition to the font-changing feature, there are five major functions in the Copy Desk's text editor. You can:

- Insert text for the first time
- Add new text to existing text
- Delete text one character at a time
- Delete all the text in a panel
- Delete, copy, and move blocks of text

These functions are described on the following pages.

The first step in entering text into a panel is to select a font. This is done with the font icon.

Next, move into the work area and start typing. Unlike entering text in the Banner or Photo Lab areas, you do not need to select a starting point. As soon as you start typing, the cursor changes from a hand to a box the size of the selected font. The text automatically begins at the upper left corner of the area that is not occupied by a photo.

As you type, the text wraps automatically from line to line. Do not use the [return] key except when you want to add a space between lines.

When you are finished entering text in a panel, or when you want to change from one font to another, move the cursor back to the icon area.

The work area represents one panel on a printed newspaper page. Although you can work on only one panel at a time, a single story may consume as many panels as you want.

If you fill a panel before finishing a story, first save the panel. (Assign it a name that will help you remember its proper sequence on the printed page.) Next, jot down the last sentence so that you can remember how to continue the story. Finally, clear the work area using the garbage can icon and start a new panel.

If you want to indent or center a line of text, use the space bar to insert the desired number of spaces.

To insert a blank line, such as between paragraphs, use the [return].

A word that is too long to fit in the space remaining on a line normally wraps around to the next line. Especially when you are working in a small area around a photo, this can result in the loss of valuable space. However, you can make use of this space by breaking up a word with a hyphen (the unshifted key to the right of the letter P), followed by a [return]. The first part of the word and the hyphen stay on the current line, and the rest of the word wraps around to the next line.

Insert text for the first time FONT

Rearranging photos and text



If you don't like the way that text fits inside a panel, you can move the photo. You can reposition a photo anywhere in a panel, even over the text you've entered. The text will rearrange itself accordingly.

To move a photo after text has been entered, move the cursor off the text area so that it becomes a hand, and pick up the photo. The text disappears for the moment, and the cursor becomes a box the size of the photo. Finally, drop the box where you want the photo to be. Both the text and the photo reappear.

When you move a photo, however, you may change the amount of space available for text, and it's possible that part of the text will no longer fit inside the panel. If this happens. The Newsroom displays only as much of the text as can fit in the panel; the "overflow" is put temporarily in a storage location that you can't see on the screen. There are three things you can do to remedy the situation:

- Move the photo back to its original location, or to some other location that enables the text to fit. As soon as you drop the photo in its new location, the text reformats itself.
- Rewrite or delete part of the text to make the story fit in the space available. See the sections on adding and deleting text for more information.
- Accept the panel as it is, and complete the story in a new panel. If you choose this option, you must first save the panel you're working on and then re-enter the overflow text in the new panel.

To insert additional text into the middle of some existing text, move the cursor to the point where you want the new text to begin and start typing. The cursor takes the box shape as soon as it moves over the text area. As you enter new text, the existing text automatically reformats itself within the panel.

To add new text at the end of the existing text, start typing when the cursor is a hand. The new text will begin where the existing text left off. In this case, you may want to start the new text with a vertical [return] or horizontal (space bar) space.

As can happen when you move a photo, it's possible that when you add new text some of the existing text will no longer fit inside the panel. The same options discussed above apply to this situation, too.

To delete one character, move the cursor onto that character and press the [delete] key. The character and the space it occupied are removed, and the remaining text repositions itself.

To delete all the text from a panel but save the photos, use the eraser icon. Before you resort to this tactic make sure you want to do it, because the OOPS icon cannot restore deleted text to a panel.

To delete both text and photos, use the garbage can icon.

Add new text to existing text

Delete text one character at a time

Delete all the text in a panel



Delete, copy, or move a block



A **block** of text is any part of the total text in a panel that you earmark for some specific purpose. A block includes beginning and ending points and all the characters in between. You can define a block of text and then move, delete, or duplicate it anywhere in a panel.

To define a block, select the character at one end of the block. That character is inversed, meaning that it is displayed in reverse video. Next, move the cursor to the other end and select that character, too. Now, all the characters in the block are inversed.

After you have defined a block:

- To delete it, press the [delete] key.
- To **copy** it—to leave it where it is *and* repeat it elsewhere—first press [control-C]. Then, move the cursor to the new location and press [control-W].

To put a copy of the block at the end of the existing text, move the cursor out of the text area so that it becomes a hand, then press [control-W].

■ To **move** it (sometimes referred to as "cut and paste"), first delete it, then move the cursor to the desired location and press [control-W].

To move a block to the end of the existing text, move the cursor out of the text area so that it becomes a hand, then press [control-W].

The Copy Desk remembers the block of text, so you can use OOPS to undo any block delete, copy, or move operation.

If after defining a block, you decide not to do anything with it after all, press [control-C] to un-mark the block.



The save operation works the same for a panel as it does for a photo or banner. You can save a panel when you have completed it, or you can save a partially-done panel, then load it back into the work area when you are ready to finish it.

The most important thing to remember when selecting the disk on which to save a file is this:

All the files comprising a page of a newspaper should be saved on the same disk.

When you save a panel, The Newsroom requests a name for the file. The name can be up to six letters long and should help you remember the contents of the panel.

For more information on data disks and filenames, see Chapter 2, Getting Started.

To save a panel, select the disk icon, then the Save Panel option. From there, the exact procedure depends on whether you have one or two disk drives. Whatever choices you make, The Newsroom always provides clear instructions for how to proceed. At every step of the way, there is a Cancel option to allow you to get out of the save procedure and return to the Copy Desk work area.

This option is provided to make it easy to prepare a new data disk on which to save a file. When you select this option, the system initializes a disk just as if you had used the Atari DOS Format a Disk command.



Save panel

Initializing a data disk

Loading a panel

Load panel



To load a panel is to bring into the work area a previously saved panel. You would load a panel to complete work on an unfinished panel, or to make changes to a panel.

Like Save, the Load function is started by selecting the disk icon. When you select the Load option, The Newsroom displays the names of the panels on the data disk and an option for changing to a different disk. When you find the panel you want, select it.

In order to keep the changes you make to an existing panel, you must save it again. You can keep both versions of the panel by saving the changed version under a new name, or you can get rid of the original version by assigning its name to the new version.

Summary The Copy Desk is the Newsroom area in which you position photos and enter text for your newspaper.

A panel is a segment of a page. The number of panels per page is 6, 8, or 10, depending on the length of the page and the presence or absence of a banner.

The customary first step in composing a panel is to put in a photo. Positioning a photo along the borders of a panel provides for the most efficient use of space.

As you enter text, the words wrap automatically around the photo. If, after entering text, you decide to move the photo, the text repositions itself.

The Copy Desk has sophisticated text editing features. You can delete a single character, a block of text, or an entire panel full of text at one time. In addition, you can copy a block of text and move it to another location within a panel.

The save operation stores the text you've entered and the name and location of the photo. You should store a panel on the same disk as its photo.

Chapter 6 Layout



In this chapter you will learn ...

- The purpose of the Layout area
 How to select a page style
 How to lay out banners and panels
 How to save and load pages

What is the Layout area?





Overview: How do you lay out a page?

The Layout area is the place where you identify the banner and panels that you want to appear on a printed page. The process of creation-making banners and photos and writing stories-is now complete, and you are ready to begin the process of production. Layout is the first step in the production process. You cannot print a page until you have finished laying it out.

When you have completed laying out a page, you will have created a **page layout file**. A page layout file contains only the *names* of files, not the files themselves. It tells The Newsroom which banner and panels to print on a page, and where to print them. The diagram in the margin shows how the various data files combine to form a page layout.

You should save the page layout file on the same disk as its component files. Keeping everything on the same disk will save you from swapping disks or searching for files at print time.

Page layout is a three step procedure. Once you've learned how, it takes only a couple of minutes. The steps are:

1 Select a page format.

Here you select one of the page format options.

2 Identify the files you want on the page.

The Newsroom displays the page format you've selected. You specify which files to put into the banner and/or panel areas.

3 Save the layout.

As always, you must make a permanent record of your work. In Layout, however, it is especially important to save all related files on the same data disk. Should your banner, photos, and panels start out on different disks, the Layout save option provides an easy procedure for storing them all together.



When you select Layout from the Picture Menu, The Newsroom presents this list of options:

- Lay out a page with a banner
- Lay out a page without a banner
- Load page from disk
- Menu

Select one of the first two options to lay out a new page. The Newsroom asks if you want to lay out a page that is $8 \frac{1}{2} \times 11$ inches or one that is $8 \frac{1}{2} \times 14$ inches. Select the size of page you want to work with. An outline of the page format appears on the screen.



If you want to make changes to a previously saved page layout, select the Load page from disk option. The Newsroom displays a list of the page layout files on the current disk and also gives you the option of changing to a different disk. When you select a file, the page layout is displayed.

If you want to return to the Picture Menu, select the Menu option.

2 Select the files you want on the page

Select an area Move the cursor to the banner or a panel into which you want to put a file. When the desired area is blinking, press the selection button or key. The Newsroom fills the area with the names of the files on the data disk that can be laid out in that area—banner filenames in the banner area, panel filenames in the panels.

Note: Photos cannot be transferred directly from the Photo Lab to a page layout; they must first be loaded into a panel in the Copy Desk.

Select a file If there are more filenames than can be displayed in the banner or panel, you can scroll up and down until you find the one you want. The Newsroom also provides the following options:

F-at wall fi		
Faret C	PHRELS PRRELS PRRELS	
Fotots	inter a	
ForEs.	Fantur	
Mer.		

- **Cancel**, if you decide not to select a file after all.
- Clear, similar to Cancel. The difference is that, if you have already selected a file for an area, you can remove it by selecting the Clear option.
- New Disk, selected if you don't find the file you're looking for. Flip the current disk or insert a different data disk and resume your search.

When you find the filename you want, select it. That name alone will be displayed in the area. Repeat the process for the other areas.

If you do not assign a file to an area, that area will appear blank on the printed page.

If you assign the wrong file to an area, just select that area again and pick out the file you want.

When all the filenames are in place, you are ready to save the page layout file. A page layout file contains only the *names* of the files that you want to appear on the printed page, not the files themselves.

The Layout save operation differs from those in the other Newsroom areas in that it gives you the option of saving files from different data disks onto a single data disk. This option is provided to make sure that you save the page layout file and the page's banner, photo, and panel files to the same disk.

Select the Save box at the bottom of the screen to start the save operation.

If you want to cancel your work and return to the Picture Menu, select the Menu box.

When you select the Save box, The Newsroom requests information on where to save the file and what to name it. These steps are the same as they are in the Banner, Photo Lab, and Copy Desk areas. When you have provided that information, The Newsroom provides a final set of options to help organize the files comprising the page. The options are:

■ Save page layout file to the same disk.

Select this option when all the files that make up the page are already on the current disk. The Newsroom will save the page layout file to the current disk.

■ Create a new page data disk.

This option makes it easy to copy data files from two or more sources to a single data disk. Select this option if you used more than one disk to retrieve the files that comprise the page layout. This option is also useful for making a backup copy of your data disk.

The Newsroom will save the page layout file *and* copy all its component files to the disk in the disk drive.

Save	
	Ì

Menu

Save options

When you select the Create a new page data disk option, it's possible that one or more files on the source (copy from) disk will have the same names as files on the target (copy to) disk. The "Create a new page data disk" procedure will ask if you want to replace **all**, **some**, or **none** of the files on the target disk.

- Select all if you want the files on the source disk to replace all files on the target disk that have the same names.
- Select some if you want to keep some of the files on the target disk and replace others. The Newsroom prompts you for a decision on each filename that appears on both disks.
- Select none if you want to keep the files that are on the target disk. The files of the same name on the source disk will not be copied to the target disk.
- **Summary** Layout is a process of identifying the names of the banner and panel files that you want to appear on a printed page. Pages may be laid out with or without a banner, and on letter- or legal-sized paper.

When saving your work, it is important that the page layout file and its component banner, photos, and panels all be stored on the same disk.

Chapter 7 The Press



In this chapter you will learn...

- What The Press is
- How to set up your printer to use The Press
- How to print a page, a panel, a photo, and a banner
- What to do if your printer doesn't work

What	is	The	Press?	

Overview: How do you print a file?

The Press is the area from which you instruct The Newsroom to print out a finished page. You may also use The Press to print an individual banner, photo, or panel.

Using The Press could not be simpler. The first time you use it, it's a three step procedure. After that, there are only two things you have to do. Here's an overview of the steps:

Specify the type of printer you are using.

The Newsroom Press works with many different dotmatrix printers. Once you have specified what type of printer you have, you won't need to do so again unless you change printers.

2 Align the paper in your printer.

The Newsroom starts printing as soon as you give the orders; it's up to you to make sure the paper is positioned where you want it.

3 Select the file to print.

That's all there is to it. Each of the steps is explained in detail on the following pages.

1 Specify your type of printer

- 1. Insert the Master Program side of The Newsroom program disk into the disk drive.
- 2. Select The Press from the Picture Menu.

The Newsroom displays a screen of printing options. At the top of the screen is a description of the default printer setup.

If the printer setup displayed *is* the same as your printer, you're all set. Proceed to the Align Paper step on the following page.

If the printer setup displayed *is not* the same as your printer, select the Change setup option.

- 3. The screen shows an alphabetical list of all the printers that can be used with The Newsroom. Scroll through the list until you find your printer, then select it.
- 4. The system asks whether or not your setup requires an automatic linefeed. Select the default if you're not sure.

Change setup

2 Align the paper in your printer

When you select a file, The Newsroom starts printing wherever the print head is positioned at the time, and it stops as soon as it is done. The Newsroom does not perform a line feed when it starts to print a file, nor does it do a form feed when it is done.

This method of printer control enables you to do many things that would be impossible if The Newsroom always started printing at the top of a page. For example, the lack of an automatic form feed allows you to print several banners on a single piece of paper. After printing one banner, you can advance the paper an inch or two by hand, then print again. The screen indicates that you may print a page, a banner, a panel, or a photo. The procedure is the same for all four types of files.

Select the type of file you want to print. The Newsroom displays a list of the files, and two other options:

- **Cancel**, if you decide not to print a file after all.
- New Disk, selected if you don't find the file you're looking for. Flip the current disk or insert a different data disk and resume your search.

When you find the filename you want, select it. The Newsroom reminds you to make sure that you have the right kind of paper in the printer. When you're set to go, select the OK box. The Newsroom sends the file to the printer, and after a few seconds, the printing starts. (The width and quality of the printed material may vary slightly from one printer to another.)

If something goes wrong during the printing, press [esc] to stop the printer.

Note: When printing a file, The Newsroom sets up your printer for graphics printing. Before you print files from another software application, you must restore the printer's normal printing mode. The easiest way to do this is to turn your printer off and back on again.

	Print photo
	Print panel
	Print banner
ł	Print nace

3 Select the file to print

Problem solving

If your printer fails to print the file, chances are that you entered some incorrect information during the setup process. Turn your printer off and back on again, then go back to the Change setup option and try again. If the file still won't print, there may be something wrong with your printer. Examine your printer and make sure that:

- The power cord is plugged in.
- The cable is connected to the computer.
- The printer is turned on.
- The printer is on-line.
- The printer's dip switches are set properly.
- The printer's removable top (if any) is in place.

The Tutorial



In the Tutorial you will learn...

- How to create a banner
- How to compose a photo and take a snapshot
- How to enter photos and text into a panel
- How to lay out a page
 How to print a newspaper page



When you have completed the Tutorial, you will have created and printed a newspaper that looks like this.

The Tutorial is intended to reinforce what you have learned in the earlier chapters of this manual. Brief instructions are provided to remind you of the steps involved in the creation of a newspaper. By the time you finish the Tutorial you will have gone through the entire process of creating and producing a complete, one-page newspaper, and you should be well prepared to start work on your own newspaper.	Introduction
The Tutorial is divided into five exercises, one each for the Banner, Photo Lab, Copy Desk, Layout, and Press areas. Sample parts of a newspaper are pictured, and written instructions guide you through the steps of recreating each sample. Don't worry if your re-creations are not identical to the samples; reasonable likenesses are perfectly alright.	
If you are the adventurous type, especially one who has had previous experience with computers, you can use the Tutorial as an introduction to The Newsroom. A period of trial and error will lead to satisfactory results. Even if you do succeed in learning Newsroom basics through the Tutorial, however, it would still be a good idea to page through the rest of the manual. The Newsroom is indeed easy to learn, but it also has many sophisticated features that are discovered most easily by reading about them.	
If you have not done so already, read the Introduction to this manual; it provides information on how to use The Newsroom's cursor and selection key.	Getting started
Next, start The Newsroom. Turn on the disk drive, insert The Newsroom Master Program disk (Disk 1, side 1) into the drive and close the door. Turn on the computer and monitor. The screen will display the Picture Menu.	
You are ready to go. Turn the page, and start the Tutorial. If you run into trouble, turn to the page number listed in parentheses next to the instructions for most steps.	

Exercise 1: The Banner



Large Fonts EXIT The Larson

SERIF

Family

Times

At the completion of this exercise, you will have created and saved a banner that looks like the one to the left. For information on specific steps, refer to the page numbers shown in parentheses.

1. Select The Banner from the Picture Menu. (5)

If you are using the keyboard and not a joystick, use the [Select] key as the selection key.

2. Insert side 1 of the Clip Art disk (Disk 2) into a disk drive.

3. Get the "sleeping cat" piece of clip art. (20)

- a. Select the clip art icon. From the list of clip art pages, select the page named "Cats 1."
- b. Move the cursor to the page and pick up the cat.

4. Position the cat in the banner. (21)

- a. Move the cat to its place and drop it there. You can use [control-S] to toggle between large and small cursor movement.
- b. Return to the icon area. Disregard the second image of the piece of clip art that appears; it's there to give you the option of putting two copies of the same piece of art into the banner.

5. Insert the text. (28)

- a. Select the crayon icon, which displays the Graphics Tools Menu.
- b. Select the large serif font, then the Exit box to return to the banner.
- c. Put the cursor in the upper left corner of the work area and select that as the insertion point. Then type:

[return] [Space] The Larson [return] [Space] Family [return] [Space] Times

66 The Tutorial
- d. Press the selection button or key to mark the completion of text entry, then return to the icon area.
- e. Select the crayon icon again, change to the small serif font, and enter the date.
- 6. Put a box around the banner. (25)
 - a. Select the box and the second smallest pen size from the Graphics Tools Menu. Then select the Exit box.
 - b. Move into the work area. The cursor will take the shape of a small square, representing the size of the pen. Move the cursor above and to the left of the T in The, and select that as the starting point of the box.
 - c. Move the cursor down and to the right; a box takes shape. When the box surrounds the banner, select again. If you can't make the box surround the banner, move the cursor to the icon area, then back into the work area and try again.
- 7. Save the banner. (29)
 - a. Select the disk icon, then the save option.
 - b. Insert a data disk into drive B (two drive systems) or drive A.
 - c. Assign the name LARSON to the banner.
- 8. Return to the Picture Menu by selecting the MENU icon.

The Larson Family Times July 8, 1968
The Larson Family Times July 8, 1988
The Larson Family Times July 8, 1988
Save banner MENU

Exercise 2: The Photo Lab



At the completion of this exercise, you will have created and saved the four photos that will appear in the sample newspaper. The first one is shown to the left; the others appear on the following pages. For information on specific steps, refer to the page numbers shown in parentheses.

1. Select The Photo Lab from the Picture Menu, (5)

- 2. Insert side 2 of the Clip Art disk into a disk drive.
- 3. Get the "weight lifter" piece of clip art. (20)
 - a. Select the clip art icon. From the list of clip art pages, select the page named "Sports 2."

You'll have to move the cursor to the bottom of the screen and keep moving it down through the list of page names.

- b. Move the cursor to the page and pick up the weight lifter.
- 4. Position the weight lifter in the work area. (21)
 - a. Move the weight lifter so that he fits inside the work area and drop him there. Exact placement within the work area is not important; the photo will be positioned at the Copy Desk.
 - b. Return to the icon area.





- 5. Take the snapshot. (36)
 - a. Select the camera icon and move into the work area. Notice that the cursor takes the shape of a crosshair.
 - b. Position the crosshair just above and to the left of the weight lifter and select that spot.
 - c. Move the crosshair down and to the right of the weight lifter. Notice a box taking shape. When the box encloses the weight lifter, select again. The boxed area is inversed for a moment (like the negative of a photograph), indicating that the snapshot has been taken.

If you can't make the box enclose the weight lifter, move the cursor out to the icon area, then back into the work area and try again.

- d. Return to the icon area. The cropping box continues to flash, reminding you that you have not yet saved the photo.
- 6. Save the photo. (37)
 - a. Select the disk icon, then the Save option.
 - b. Insert the data disk on which you saved the "Larson" banner.
 - c. Assign the name COACH to the photo.
- Repeat the entire process for the other photos. First, clear the work area by selecting the garbage can icon. As a precaution against accidents, the garbage can icon must be selected twice in succession before it takes effect.

Suggestions for composing each of the three remaining photos appear on the following pages.





Suggestions for the "My Three Pups" photo:

- The piece of clip art is on the page named "Dogs 1", which is on side 1 of the disk. You may have to move the cursor to the bottom of the screen and scroll through the list of page names.
- Drop (select) the first pup near the right edge of the work area. Then, as you move the cursor toward the icon area, a second copy of the pup will appear. Drop the second pup next to the first, and repeat the process for the third pup. Then, return to the icon area.
- Select the magnifying glass icon (27) to make the middle pup's tail black.

When you move into the work area, the cursor takes the shape of a small rectangle. Move the rectangle over the pup's tail and select that spot. The screen display changes to show the individual pixels in the area enclosed by the rectangle. The cursor is indicated by the flashing pixel. A small box at the bottom of the screen shows the part of the work area that is being magnified.

Change the pixels in the pup's tail to black by selecting each one. When you're done, select the Exit box at the bottom of the screen. If you make a mistake and want to start over, select the Cancel box.

- Take the snapshot (using the camera icon), then save the photo (using the disk icon). Assign the name PUPS to the photo.
- Clear the work area by selecting the garbage can icon.

70 | The Tutorial

0

CANCEL



Suggestions for the "We're Moving" photo:

- The piece of clip art is on the page named "Workers 3", on side 2.
- Select the large sans serif font from the Graphics Tools Menu for the caption. When entering text, you must select both the starting point and the ending point.
- Take the snapshot (using the camera icon), then save the photo (using the disk icon). Assign the name MOVING to the photo.
- Clear the work area by selecting the garbage can icon.





Suggestions for the "Kenya" photo:

- The map of Africa is on the clip art page named "Maps 3" (side 1). Position the map to the right of center so that there will be room for the giraffe on the left and the caption on the right.
- The giraffe is on the page named "Beasts 7" (side 1). When you first drop it in the work area, it will overlap the map a little bit. That will be corrected in the next step.
- To make the giraffe face toward the map, select the flip icon. Move into the work area and select the giraffe. It will flip. Now pick up the giraffe again and reposition it.
- If you have trouble fitting in both pieces of clip art and the caption, select the hand from the Graphics Tools Menu and reposition the map or the giraffe.
- Use the small serif font for the caption "Kenya."
- Use the solid fill pattern from the Graphics Tools Menu to fill in Kenya on the map.

When you move the cursor into the work area, it takes the shape of a crosshair. Put the crosshair into Kenya and select.

- When taking the snapshot, make sure that the box encloses the giraffe, the map, and the caption. The box will have nearly the same outline as the borders of the work area.
- Save the photo (using the disk icon) when you're done. Assign the name KENYA.

This is the last photo. When you're done, return to the Picture Menu by selecting the MENU icon.

72 The Tutorial





RV

Exercise 3: The Copy Desk

At the completion of this exercise, you will have created and saved the six panels comprising the sample newspaper. The first panel is shown below; the others appear on following pages. For information on specific steps, refer to the page numbers shown in parentheses.



- 1. Select The Copy Desk from the Picture Menu. (5)
- 2. Position the "Coach" photo in the work area. (43)
 - a. Select the disk icon, then the Load photo option.
 - b. If it isn't there already, insert your data disk in the proper disk drive.
 - c. From the list of photo names, select COACH.
 - d. Move the outline of the photo to the top left corner of the work area, called a "panel" in the Copy Desk. Select that spot for the photo. The outline box is replace by the photo.
- 3. Enter the headline. (44-45)
 - a. Select the FONT icon. From the list of fonts, select large sans serif.
 - b. Move into the work area. At the Copy Desk, you do not select a starting point for the text; that's done for you automatically.









c. Start typing. The text will start at the top left area of the panel that is not occupied by the photo. Keep these points in mind:

You do not need to press [return] at the end of each line. The words will "wrap" automatically from line to line.

To make a correction by deleting a character, move the cursor to that character and press [delete].

To make a correction by inserting a character, move to the desired point of insertion and enter the correct character(s).

- d. When you have finished entering the text, move the cursor back to the C in Coach and press [return] twice. This will add blank lines at the beginning of the text and center the headline in the panel.
- 4. Save the panel. (49)
 - a. Select the disk icon, then the Save panel option.
 - b. Make sure your data disk is in the proper disk drive.
 - c. Assign the name PANEL1 to the panel.
- 5. Clear the work area by selecting the garbage can icon twice in succession.
- 6. Repeat the process for the other panels. Suggestions for creation of each panel appear on the following pages.

74 The Tutorial

Coach Larson (a.k.a. Dad) has issued an ultimatum. Get in shape, or else!

Dad is leading the way by getting up at 5 AM everyday and jogging for two miles.

Betty and Sue have decided to play tennis three times a week.

Tom figures he already gets enough exercise on his newspaper route and by playing on the neighborhood baseball team.

And Mon claims that she, too, is pumping plenty of iron at her job at the steel mill.

Look for the entire Larson family at the 1988 Olympics.

Suggestions for entering text in this panel:

- Select the FONT icon, then the small serif font.
- Move the cursor anywhere into the panel and start typing. The text will start at the top left of the panel.
- You do not need to press [return] at the end of each line. The words will wrap automatically from line to line. Do press [return] twice to conclude one paragraph and start the next.
- To make a correction by deleting a character, move the cursor to that character and press [delete].
- To make a correction by inserting a character, move to the desired point of insertion and enter the correct character(s).
- When you are done, save the panel. Assign the name PANEL2. Then, clear the work area to make way for the next panel.



The New House is Ready

After years of planning and months of construction. Our dream house is finally complete. We'll be packing our bags as soon as the pups are weaned.



Suggestions for the "Moving" panel:

- First, load the photo named MOVING. Position the photo at the bottom of the panel.
- Second, select the large sans serif font and enter the headline.
- Third, move the cursor back to the icon area and select the small serif font. Move back to the work area beneath the headline and press [return] twice. This will position the story below the headline.
- When you're done, save the panel under the name PANEL4 and clear the work area.



78 | The Tutorial

Exercise 4: The Layout

At the completion of this exercise, you will have created and saved the page layout, which specifies the banner and panels that you want to appear on a printed page. For information on specific steps, refer to the page numbers shown in parentheses.

- 1. Select the Layout area from the Picture Menu. (5)
- 2. From the list of options, select Layout page with banner.
- 3. From the next list of options, select 8 $1/2 \times 11$ paper.
- 4. If it isn't there already, insert your data disk in the proper disk drive.
- 5. Enter the banner and panel filenames into the proper areas. (54)
 - a. The screen will display a work area showing a banner area and six panel areas. The banner area should be blinking. Select the banner area.
 - b. The banner area will display the LARSON filename and a couple of other options. Select LARSON.
 - c. Select each of the panel areas, then select the proper filenames as shown to the left.
- 6. Save the layout. (55)
 - a. Select the Save box.
 - b. Assign the filename TUTOR to the page.
 - c. From the list of options, select Save page layout file to same data disk.
- 7. Return to the Picture Menu by selecting the Menu option.





Exercise 5: The Press



At the completion of this exercise, you will have printed the sample newspaper. Before you start, make sure that your printer is turned on and on-line.

1. Select the Press from the Picture Menu.

2. From the list of options, select Print page if the name of your printer is displayed at the top of the screen.

If the name of your printer is not displayed, select the Change setup option. Then, scroll through the list and select your printer.

- 3. If it isn't there already, insert your data disk in the proper disk drive.
- 4. From the list of options, select the TUTOR filename.
- 5. Make sure that you have paper in the printer and that it is aligned at the top of form. Select the OK box.

The printing will start almost right away and will take about three minutes to complete.

6. When the printing is done, take your printer off line and do a form feed.

When you are finished printing in The Newsroom and want to print from another software program, turn your printer off and back on again. This will restore your printer's default settings.

7. Return to the Picture Menu by selecting Menu from the list of options.

If you notice any major problems with your printout, you may wish to return to the Tutorial or to the appropriate chapter for assistance.

8. Exit from the Newsroom by selecting EXIT from the menu.

80 The Tutorial

Creative and Organizational Tips

The more you work with The Newsroom, the more you'll learn about what it can do. The following tips may give you a head start in producing unique and attractive publications. Before you start work in The Newsroom, it's a good idea to Organize your fully organize your thoughts concerning the content and thoughts visual design of your publication. Planning ahead will make the creation process quicker, easier, and more enjoyable. Consider these points: ■ Who will be reading your publication? What are their interests? What information do you need to convey to them? ■ What subjects do you want to cover? In every story, tell your readers Who, What, When, and Where. ■ What will your publication look like? Will there be a banner? Where will photos appear? Where will headlines and text appear? What clip art will you use? It is important to know the names and locations of the files Keep records of your files that comprise each of your publications. Accurate records help you retrieve files at a moment's notice. Shown below are two reference sheets that you can create using The DISK NOME PAGE LAYOUT NAME Newsroom. RONNER NOME 1. Create a banner and a panel that look like the ones national National Angle Ang rana, sena Regi se arrana Regi se dara pictured here. DISK NAME PANEL NAME ____ P

		PAGE LAYOUT NO	£:
PAGE LAYOUT	NAME	 PHOTOS IN PANEL	
BANNER NAME		 -11	

- 2. Create a page layout using the banner and six or eight of the same panel.
- 3. Print the sheet and make several copies of it.
- 4. Fill in a sheet for each of your publications and save the sheets in a safe place.

1.000, 1995 1.02, 1.117 199

Experiment with different printing techniques

good balance of

photos and text

Give your The following newspaper a art from The N

The Newsroom can print an individual banner, photo, or panel. This means that you can produce items that are different in size from an entire newspaper page. In addition, you can print two or more items on the same piece of paper.

The following sample newspapers were created using clip art from The Newsroom, Clip Art Collection Volume 1, and Clip Art Collection Volume 2 (Business Art).



82 Appendix A



Appendix A 83

Clip Art Directory

The Newsroom Clip Art disk contains more than 600 pictures that you can use in banners, photos, and panels. The pictures are organized into categories and arranged on pages. Clip art page names are shown on the screen, and in this appendix, in alphabetical order.

The Clip Art disk has two sides:

Clip Art A (side 1) has pages AD 1 to MAPS 12. Clip Art B (side 2) has pages MEN 1 to WORKERS 5.

Once a piece of clip art has been put into a work area, it can be modified by selecting the flip icon, the magnifying glass icon, or the crayon icon. See The Banner, Chapter 3, for details on selecting and modifying clip art.

Clip Art A (side 1)











Clip Art B (side 2) Men 1 Men 2 Men 3 עמותוות Misc 1 Men 5 Men 4 0 $\tilde{\omega}$ æ Misc 2 Misc 3 Misc 4 9 S 50 N/-0 - 7 1 2 3 --1 Misc 7 Misc 5 Misc 6 ROMIT $(\hat{\mathbf{u}})$ पत्रकीत्वाम

Clip Art B (side 2) Penguin 1 People 1 People 2 ų٢ ŇX GY Pigs 1 Pigs 2 Pigs 3 Rabbits 1 Rabbits 2 Reptile 1 ۲. کلیک Rodents 1 Rodents 2 **Rodents 3** i Zu



Clip Art B (side 2)





CAREFULLY READ ALL THE TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THIS LICENSE BEFORE USING THIS SOFTWARE. USING THIS SOFTWARE INDICATES YOUR AGREEMENT TO THE FOLLOWING TERMS AND CONDITIONS. IF YOU DO NOT AGREE TO BE BOUND BY SUCH TERMS AND CONDITIONS, DO NOT USE THIS SOFTWARE. PROMPTLY RETURN THIS PACKAGE AND OTHER ITEMS THAT ARE A PART OF THIS PRODUCT TO YOUR PLACE OF PURCHASE AND YOUR MONEY WILL BE REFUNDED.

1. License Grant. In consideration of payment of the license fee, which is a part of the price you paid for this product, Springboard Software, Inc. as Licensor, grants to you, the Licensee, a nonexclusive license to use and display this copy of a Springboard software program (the "Software") on a single computer at a single location. Springboard reserves all rights not expressly granted to Licensee under this License.

2. Software Ownership and Title. As the Licensee, you own the physical media on which the Software is originally or subsequently recorded or fixed, but Springboard retains title and ownership of the Software recorded on the original disk copy and all subsequent copies of the Software, regardless of the form or media in or on which the original and other copies may exist. This License is not a sale of the original Software or any copy thereof.

3. Copy Restrictions. This Software and the accompanying written materials are copyrighted. Unauthorized copying of the Software, including Software that has been modified, merged, or included with other software, or of the written materials is expressly forbidden. You may be held legally responsible for any

Springboard License Agreement

copyright infringement that is caused or encouraged by your failure to abide by the terms of this License. Subject to these restrictions, you may make one copy of the Software solely for backup purposes. You must reproduce and include the copyright notice on the backup copy.

4. Restrictions on Use. As the Licensee, you may physically transfer the Software from one computer to another provided that the Software is used on only one computer at a time. You may not electronically transfer the Software from one computer to another over a network. You may not distribute copies of the Software or accompanying written materials to others. You may not modify, adapt, translate, reverse engineer, decompile, disassemble, or create derivative works based on the Software. You may not modify, adapt, translate, or create derivative works based on the Software. You may not modify, adapt, translate, or create derivative works based on the Software. You may not modify, adapt, translate, or create derivative works based on the written materials without the prior written consent of Springboard.

5. Transfer Restrictions. The Software is licensed only to you, the Licensee, and may not be transferred to anyone without the prior written consent of Springboard. Any authorized transferee of the Software shall be bound by the terms and conditions of this License. In no event may you transfer, assign, rent, lease, sell, sublicense, or grant other rights in all or any portion of the Software or any copy except as expressly provided for in this License. Any attempt to grant such rights in violation of this License is void.

6. Termination. This license is effective until terminated. You may terminate it at any time by destroying the Software together with all copies and all documentation in any form. This License will terminate automatically without notice from Springboard if you fail to comply with any term or condition of this License. Upon termination you shall destroy the written materials and all copies of the Software, including modified copies, if any.

7. Limited Warranty, Lifetime Replacement and Disclaimer. Springboard warrants to you, the original Licensee, that the diskette on which the Software is recorded is free from defects in material and workmanship for as long as you own the diskette. If during that period you cannot properly load the program, you may return it together with proof-of-purchase date and \$5.00 to cover shipping and handling to Springboard for replacement, provided that the Software is then currently being manufactured by Springboard. This Lifetime Replacement is the sole remedy available to you in the event the diskette contains any defects.

Returns should be sent to: Springboard Software, Inc. 7808 Creekridge Circle Minneapolis, MN 55435.

THIS LIMITED WARRANTY IS IN LIEU OF ALL OTHER EXPRESS WARRANTIES ON THE DIS-KETTE. THE SOFTWARE IS LICENSED ON AN "AS IS" BASIS WITHOUT WARRANTY, AND SPRING-BOARD HEREBY SPECIFICALLY DISCLAIMS ALL EXPRESS AND IMPLIED WARRANTIES, INCLUD-ING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, ANY WARRANTY OF MERCHANTABILITY OR FITNESS FOR A PAR-TICULAR PURPOSE. ANY WARRANTIES WHICH ARE NOT SO EXCLUDED ARE LIMITED IN DURA-TION TO THE DURATION OF THE LIMITED WARRANTY STATED ABOVE. IN NO EVENT SHALL SPRINGBOARD OR ANY OTHER PARTY WHO HAS BEEN INVOLVED IN THE CREATION, PRODUC-TION OR DELIVERY OF THE SOFTWARE BE LIABLE FOR ANY INDIRECT, SPECIAL OR CON-SEQUENTIAL DAMAGES, WHETHER RESULTING FROM DEFECTS IN THE DISKETTE, OR ARISING OUT OF THIS LICENSE, OR RESULTING FROM THE USE, THE INABILITY TO USE, THE RESULTS OF USE, THE DOCUMENTATION OR PERFOR-MANCE OF THE SOFTWARE LICENSED HEREUNDER. IN ANY CASE, SPRINGBOARD'S LIABILITY FOR ANY CLAIM REGARDING THIS SOFTWARE IS LIMITED TO THE ORIGINAL PUR-CHASE PRICE PAID BY YOU, THE ORIGINAL LICENSEE.

Some states do not allow limitations on how long an implied warranty lasts, so the above limitation may not apply to you. Some states do not allow exclusion or limitation of incidental or consequential damages, so the above exclusion may not apply to you. This warranty gives you specific rights, and you may also have other rights which vary from state to state.

8. General. The internal laws of the State of Minnesota shall govern this License. The invalidity or unenforceability of any provision of this License shall not affect the other provisions hereof. This License constitutes the entire and exclusive agreement, and supersedes any and all prior agreements and proposals between Springboard Software, Inc. and you with regard to the Software and any other items contained in this package.

Springboard Software, Inc. 7808 Creekridge Circle Minneapolis, MN 55435 612-944-3912

